
CITY OF LEAVENWORTH 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

COMMISSION CHAMBERS, CITY HALL 
100 N. 5th Street 

Leavenworth, KS  66048 
 

REGULAR SESSION 
Monday, December 4, 2023 

6:00 p.m. 
 

CALL TO ORDER: 

1. Roll Call/Establish Quorum 

2. Approval of Minutes:  November 6, 2023 
 

NEW BUSINESS: 
 

1. 2023-34 SUB – DOLLAR TREE - LEAVENWORTH 
Consider a final plat for Dollar Tree – Leavenworth, Case No. 2023-34 SUB. 
 

2. 2023-30 TXT – TEXT AMENDMENTS 
Conduct a public hearing for Case No. 2023-30 TXT for proposed text amendments to the adopted 
2016 Development Regulations. 
 

OLD BUSINESS: 

1. 2023-28 SUP – 1913 CHOCTAW STREET 
The public hearing for Case No. 2023-28 SUP – 1913 Choctaw Street was conducted at the November 
6, 2023 Planning Commission meeting, and the vote was tabled to the December 4, 2023 Planning 
Commission meeting for requested additional information.  The applicants/owners are requesting a 
Special Use Permit to allow for the operation of a Child Care Center for seven or more children in 
their home located at 1913 Choctaw Street.  The property is currently zoned R1-9, Medium Density 
Single Family Residential District.  Child Care Centers are allowed in the R1-9 zoning district with 
issuance of a Special Use Permit. 

 

OTHER BUSINESS: 

 None 
 

ADJOURN 
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CALL TO ORDER: 
 

Commissioners Present Commissioners Absent    
Don Homan Bill Waugh 

Sherry Hines Whitson James Diggs 

Brian Stephens Kathy Kem 

Maryann Neeland  
 City Staff Present 
 Julie Hurley 

 Michelle Baragary 

 Bethany Falvey 

 
Chairman Homan called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and noted a quorum was present.   
 

 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  September 11, 2023   
 

Chairman Homan asked for questions, comments or a motion on the minutes presented for approval: 
September 11, 2023.  Commissioner Stephens moved to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by 
Commissioner Whitson and approved by a vote of 4-0.  

 
 

OLD BUSINESS: 
 
 None 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 

1. 2023-28 SUP – 1913 CHOCTAW STREET 
Conduct a public hearing for Case No. 2023-28 SUP – 1913 Choctaw Street.  The applicants/owners 
are requesting a Special Use Permit to allow for the operation of a Child Care Center for seven or 
more children in their home located at 1913 Choctaw Street.  The property is currently zoned R1-
9, Medium Density Single Family Residential District.  Child Care Centers are allowed in the R1-9 
zoning district with the issuance of a Special Use Permit. 

 
Chairman Homan called for the staff report. 
 
City Planner Bethan Falvey stated the applicants, Gerald and Vanessa Jackson, are requesting a Special 
Use Permit to allow the operation of a Child Care Center in their home located at 1913 Choctaw Street.  
The property is currently zoned R1-9 (Medium Density Single Family Residential District).  Child Care 
Centers are allowed in the R1-9 zoning district with the issuance of a Special Use Permit.  No concerns 
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or complaints were received by the City regarding the operation of the Child Care Center at their 
previous home. 
 
The applicants are licensed by the State of Kansas to care for a maximum of 12 children, dependent 
upon the ages of the children in care. 
 
CONDITIONS OF DETERMINATION 

In recommending approval of a special use, the Planning Commission may impose such conditions, safeguards and 

restrictions as may be necessary to carry out the general purpose and intent of the ordinance.  The development 

regulations stipulate specific conditions as a requirement for the approval of Child Care Centers as follows:   

1. Shall not be located along an arterial street as designated on the Major Street Plan Map unless indirect 
vehicular access to that street, such as with a frontage road is available.  The City Planner, with the advice 
of the DRC, shall determine if the drop off and pick up arrangements of a childcare center or business 
appear safe.  Appeal of any negative decision shall be to the City Commission.  

The subject property is located along Choctaw Street, which is classified as a Residential street. 

2. Shall provide at least one hundred (100) square feet of open space per child.  This open space shall be 
100% enclosed by a minimum four (4) foot high fence or wall. 

The subject property includes a back yard area of approximately 5,800 sqft., enclosed by a 4’ chain link 

fence.   

3. Shall provide a loading zone capable of accommodating at least two (2) automobiles for the easy picking 
up and discharging of passengers. 

The subject property includes a driveway capable of accommodating 4 cars. 

4. Shall conform to all requirements of the State of Kansas and shall acquire a State of Kansas Child Care 
Center License. 

The applicants have provided a copy of their Group Day Care Home permit from the Kansas Department of 

Health and Environment.   

5. All childcare centers operated in residential zoning districts shall be the only legal residence of the 
operator. 

The home functions as the only residence of the operator/owner. 

6. Childcare centers in residential districts may have one non-illuminated monument sign with no more than 
3 square feet per side and a maximum of two sides or one non-illuminated sign affixed to the main 
structure of 3 square feet. 

Any signage displayed will conform to this requirement. 
 

COMMISSION FINDINGS 

The Commission may recommend issuance of a special use permit whenever it finds that: 
 

1. The proposed special use complies with all applicable provisions of this ordinance. 

Staff believes that this application complies with all provisions of City of Leavenworth Development 
Regulations. 
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2. The proposed special use at the specified location will contribute to and promote the economic 

development, welfare or convenience of the public. 

Child Care Centers are an essential service to working parents in the community, and promote the 
economic development, welfare and convenience of the public. 

 
3. The special use will not cause substantial injury to the value of other property in the neighborhood 

in which it is located. 

Staff does not feel that the proposed Child Care Center will cause any substantial injury to the value 
of other property in the neighborhood. 

 
4. The location and size of the special use, the nature and intensity of the operation involved in or 

conducted in connection with it, and the location of the site with respect to streets giving access to 
it are such that the special use will not dominate the immediate neighborhood so as to prevent 
development and use of neighboring property in accordance with the applicable zoning district 
regulations. 

No new structures or building modifications are proposed as part of this special use permit.  The 
property will continue to look and function as a residential structure.  
 

Notification was sent to property owners within 200’ of the subject property, as required by Kansas Statue.  
Since notifications were mailed, staff received one inquiry from notified property owners, who are against 
the Special Use Permit.   

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff recommends approval of the Special Use Permit request based on the analysis and findings 
included herein, subject to the following conditions: 

1. A minimum of 1,200 square feet of open space 100% enclosed by a minimum 4’ high fence or wall 
shall be provided and maintained in good condition. 

2. A copy of the permanent Group Day Care Home license shall be provided annually upon renewal 
by the State of Kansas. 

3. The operation shall be limited to a maximum of 12 children. 
4. No additional home occupations may be carried out at the residence.  
 
Failure to maintain compliance with all conditions shall result in revocation of the Special Use Permit. 

ACTION/OPTIONS: 

 Motion, based upon findings as stated and conditions as presented, to recommend approval to the City 
Commission with included conditions 

 Motion to recommend denial to the City Commission 

 Table the issue for additional information/consideration 
 
Chairman Homan asked for questions from the commissioners about the staff report. 
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if the one inquiry from the neighboring property gave specifics on why 
they are in opposition of the special use permit. 
 
Ms. Hurley stated that property owner is in attendance, and probably plans to speak.   
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Vanessa and Gerald Jackson, applicants/owners, stated she opened her daycare in 2020 at a previous 
location in Leavenworth.  They purchased the subject property in August 2023 because they outgrew 
their home.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if there has been a change in the amount of children they care for or a 
change in their business model. 
 
Mrs. Jackson responded in the negative.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked the applicants if they have talked with the neighborhood, and laid out 
how they are doing pickup and drop-off. 
 
Mrs. Jackson responded that when they first moved into their new home everybody was nice, came 
over to meet them, and Mrs. Jackson told them that they run a family daycare at home.  Mrs. Jackson 
stated she knows there has been a little bit of an issue with parking because the way the cul-de-sac 
is.  There was one car that blocked a neighbor’s driveway.  Mrs. Jackson spoke with the parent and 
the issue has been resolved.  Mrs. Jackson further stated her daycare families are a very tight-knit 
group and respectful of neighboring properties.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if the pickup and drop-off are usually around the same times or do they 
vary. 
 
Mrs. Jackson responded they are usually the same times.  The daycare opens at 7:00 am but there are 
several families that do not drop-off until 7:30 am.  Typical pickup times are between 4:00-5:30 pm, 
with 4:00 pm being the busiest time for pickup.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if the maximum number of kids is 12. 
 
Mrs. Jackson responded in the affirmative further stating they currently have 8 kids enrolled in their 
home daycare.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if both Mr. and Mrs. Jackson are the only employees. 
 
Mr. and Mrs. Jackson both responded in the affirmative. 
 
With no further questions of the applicant, Chairman Homan opened the public hearing. 
 
Ms. Hurley asked that any members of the public here to speak to sign-in on the sheet at the podium 
with their name and home address. 
 
David Sedgwick, 405 S 19th St., stated the issues he has with the daycare is that he was never talked 
to about the daycare, and cars speeding.  Stated a little boy was almost hit by a car the other week.  
Mr. Sedgwick stated cars speed down S 19th Street, and cut across part of the yard located at 1901 
Choctaw St.  Stated one day he saw a car going 50 mph down S 19th Street.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if cars speeding occurred prior to the daycare. 
 
Mr. Sedgwick responded in the negative. 
 
Commissioner Stephens asked how long Mr. Sedgwick has lived at his current location. 
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Mr. Sedgwick responded 28-years (questionable audio).   
 
Ms. Hurley stated the public needs to stay at the microphone when speaking or it will not pick-up for 
the recording.    
 
Chairman Homan asked that there has never been 50 mph traffic down S 19th Street since the daycare 
started. 
 
Mr. Sedgwick responded no, further stating that before the daycare, occasionally someone crazy may 
drive through there but there is a dead end sign because there is a cul-de-sac at both ends of Choctaw 
St.  On occasion, someone may drive through, turn around and then fly out but most of the time there 
are no issues.  
 
Linda Bohnsack, 1912 Choctaw St., stated she was a little concerned when the owner mentioned she 
had a daycare with only six to eight kids but many times people do not realize that watching six to 
eight child means 12-16 trips at drop-off, and another 12-16 trips at pickup.  The first day the daycare 
opened was total chaos, with people trying to find somewhere to park and double parking.  Ms. 
Bohnsack further stated she could tell the owner spoke with the parents, and the parents got into a 
good rhythm.  Ms. Bohnsack stated she does not really notice the drop-offs and pickups a whole lot 
now.  Ms. Bohnsack stated there is still a little bit of parking issues.  They have what is called lazy back 
curbs on their driveways.  Most small cars cannot get over those curbs without dragging so you have 
to angle-in to get in and out of the driveways.  Even if a car is blocked on the street and is not actually 
in front of the driveway, it still can be blocking the driveway and the ability for the person to get in 
and out.  Ms. Bohnsack further stated there are a lot of retired people living on this block, and there 
are three homes that have young children in this area.  There are always cars parked along S 19th 
Street so you have to kind of thread your way through.  Ms. Bohnsack said this area could use some 
traffic calming with speed limit signs or something of the sort to slow people down.  This is a very 
quiet neighborhood on a cul-de-sac so it shows when there are extra people in the area.  This 
neighborhood is fortunate to have sidewalks so a lot of people come into this neighborhood to walk 
their dogs.   
 
Mike Ingram, 1908 Choctaw St., stated he has a story to tell, and proceeded to provide the commission 
a handout he prepared.  Mr. Ingram stated he is speaking for 11 owner occupied households, and 
they all oppose the childcare center.  This is an enclosed micro- neighborhood with 31 single-family 
homes that are primarily owner occupied.  Most people in this neighborhood are retired and at home 
through the day.  There are also a few people who work from home during the day.  Mr. Ingram stated 
there are three issues: 1) adverse effects on the neighborhood, 2) overall startup process, and 3) 
legalities.   
 
Mr. Ingram stated adverse effects revolves around traffic increase, and proceeded to state that on 
August 14th, the Jackson’s dropped into the neighborhood running hot with an unpermitted daycare.  
He was not informed a daycare was coming into the neighborhood but figured it out throughout the 
first week with the play equipment and traffic.  There is a significant increase in vehicular traffic.  Every 
one of these potentially 12 clients means it could be 48 vehicle passes in addition to the existing traffic.  
This diminishes the traffic minimizing quality of the cul-de-sac, and that connects to the values of the 
properties.  Mr. Ingram further stated neighbors have come to him about speeding, impatient and 
reckless driving, and wrongly parking in the cul-de-sac.  The daycare vehicles have changed the 
neighborhood’s driving, walking, dog walking, playing and bicycle riding habits.  Mr. Ingram stated he 
was surprised about how unhappy and disturbed some people are by this view getting in their face of 
this non-compliance with traffic laws, the danger that it presents, and this daycare being popped on 
them out of the blue.    
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Mr. Ingram stated on September 1, 2023, he went to City Hall, and requested through proper 
authority a sign for S 19th Street and High Street, to which the City provided a large NO OUTLET sign 
that has helped some with the speeding.  On September 5, 2023, Mr. Ingram spoke with SGT Mance 
at the Police Department, at which time Mr. Ingram learned the speed limit in that area is 30 mph and 
not 20 mpg.  Residents in this neighborhood always drive slowly but they’re (motions to audience) 
not going 30, we saw cars and they are going more than 30 mph.  The Police Department is currently 
collecting traffic data at Choctaw and South 19th Street.  Mr. Ingram stated he emailed SGT Mance 
and a piggyback complaint has come on from the traffic study from someone who lives on South 19th 
Street but Mr. Ingram does not know who it is.  Mr. Ingram further stated several neighbors have 
confronted drivers regarding parking and speeding, which he said the commissioners have already 
heard about from a previous speaker tonight.  Mr. Ingram stated it was a little more of a confrontation 
as he heard it in the different cases.  Mr. Ingram stated he will not confront anybody in this day and 
age.  He recently attended The Leavenworth County Sherriff’s Office Citizens Academy, where he 
learned about weird laws in Kansas regarding conceal and carry, and he doesn’t know who’s carrying 
or not.  Mr. Ingram further stated that last year with young people and people being impatient, there 
was a young man killed at the Leavenworth Local Hotel about a year ago.  Somebody got excited and 
someone died as a result.  Mr. Ingram said that he hopes the commissioners remember that.  The 
young man who died was going to graduate and that just shows you that you cannot confront people.  
So if it comes back that we need to do something with our neighbors about a calming and this and 
that, they’re not in control, they may be responsible (inaudible) but you can’t control these people, 
and you can’t control the next new client. 
 
Mr. Ingram stated he is the reason we’re here tonight, if anyone wants to thank me or hate me for it, 
and will now discuss “process issues”.  Mr. Ingram stated he went to the Planning Department on 
September 1, 2023, and asked what the policy is for a home daycare that is operating without a Special 
Use Permit.  Staff explained the daycare is allowed to operate during the application process.  Mr. 
Ingram asked if there is an application for the daycare at 1913 Choctaw, and staff responded an 
application had not been submitted at that time.  Mr. Ingram went back to the Planning Department 
on September 7th, and asked if the daycare had submitted an application for a Special Use Permit.  
Staff still had not received an application, which prompted a violation notice.   
 
Mr. Ingram cited from the Municipal Code “Accessory uses permitted by special use permit.  The 
following accessory uses shall only be permitted upon approval of a special use permit application by 
the City Commission”.  Mr. Ingram further stated the daycare was not permitted by this policy because 
it was already running.  Mr. Ingram looked at all the City Commission and Planning Commission 
minutes since January 2020, and stated there seems to be a bias toward daycare and even against 
neighborhoods where there may be some legitimate substantive reasons for pause.  Three City 
Commissioners on record stating we need daycare.  Mr. Ingram asked what is the demand for and 
supply of daycare in Leavenworth, and would like to see an analysis of this.  There has been no demand 
for a daycare in this neighborhood.   
 
Mr. Ingram stated the Planning Director is running a policy contrary to Municipal Code.  There is no 
apparent authorization for this policy.   
 
Mr. Ingram stated he will now go over the Boilerplate language.     
 
Commissioner Stephens stated the board cannot address the language of what’s typed in our laws.  
All we can do right now is hear the pros and cons for this case, and hear everybody’s concerns.  From 
there this board will make a recommendation to either approve the Special Use Permit to the City 
Commission or not.         
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Mr. Ingram stated this is about the process and them being cut out of the process that is a historic 
thing here, and it’s written firmly in the code in Kansas law.  The open hearing should have been 
before any of this.   
 
Commissioner Stephens responded that he and staff would be happy to speak with Mr. Ingram about 
this but that is not something that makes sense to discuss here.   
 
Mr. Ingram stated he wants to talk about the boilerplate language and the biases of what has been 
going through these packets.  There is a lot of language that does not bring in a lot of substance, like 
their essential service, this and this, and convenience to the public.  Relative to us there is nothing 
addressing our particular neighborhood.  We are incurring all the cost and none of the benefit of this 
public good.  Then there are things like the value of property, and how it comes in almost every time 
precisely this way that staff does not feel that the proposed childcare center will cause any substantial 
injury to the value of other property in the neighborhood.  How does staff come to feel about property 
values?  What are the methodologies, data, and analysis?  Mr. Ingram proceeded to state that they 
have two kinds of feelings.  Intrinsic is what we value our property as, as we live in it and experience 
it over time.  This value has been diminished by the traffic and by the fact this happened without us 
having proper say at the proper time.  The market price at any given time now that we have diminished 
the value of the cul-de-sac is less valuable because we have lost some of the traffic minimization 
quality.   
 
Commissioner Stephens stated property taxes are through the county not the city.    
 
Mr. Ingram responded that he said it is about value and how staff feels our value is not going to be 
affected or injured.  Mr. Ingram stated how we sit and enjoy our property certainly has been damaged. 
 
Commissioner Stephens stated if no evidence is brought to this board showing the value of a property 
has decreased by a certain amount because of this daycare, there is not a lot this board can do.  With 
this matter before us, all we are hearing are the problems that are associated with the daycare along 
with the benefits.  Commissioner Stephens stated he wants to keep things moving along, and asked 
what other problems Mr. Ingram has with the daycare. 
 
Mr. Ingram stated he wants to discuss the Planning Director bias.  On September 16, 2023, he and his 
wife reviewed the application in the Planning Department.  He asked staff if there was a Special Use 
Permit at the daycare’s prior location.  A displeased Planning Director spoke in a condescending and 
rude manner throughout the visit.  While the Ingram’s were questioning this whole process, they 
really did not get to say anything.  Mr. Ingram continued by stating he asked a couple questions.  Are 
you running a process to allow these businesses to open contrary to City code?  Staff response was 
that we need daycares, we’re going to help these businesses get started, we are not going to shut 
down a business, and people need to make a living.  Do you have a written policy, and can we get a 
copy?  Stated staff did not reply.  Does Joy Bogart coordinate with Planning when a Kansas license is 
granted?  Staff response was that is not a requirement.  Did this daycare business ever have a Special 
Use Permit at their prior location?  Staff response was that I do not know, we do not have that 
information, we cannot tell you, you will have to do an Open Records Request if you want that.  Mr. 
Ingram continued stating he told staff that they must know who has permits because staff talked 
about 17 active permits in the City, and asked if the daycares prior location was on it?  Staff response 
was I don’t know what you’re talking about; I never said that.  Mr. Ingram stated he checked the 
meeting minutes from May 3, 2021, and stated that Ms. Hurley said she is unaware of a childcare 
center in this particular neighborhood but there are 17 active special use permits for home-based 
childcare centers in the City.   
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Mr. Ingram proceeded to state that the agenda packet is inaccurate, incomplete, and misleading.  It 
is not complete without the documentation that reflects this application had to be compelled by a 
violation.  The packet is misleading as it states no concerns or complaints were received by the City 
regarding the operation of a childcare center at their previous home.  Mr. Ingram stated he visited 
the Planning Department on three separate occasions, the last time being October 16, 2023, asking if 
the daycare owners had a special use permit for their prior location.  The City had received concerns 
three times about the operation of the daycare at the previous home that the City did not even know 
they were operating.  The agenda packet is inaccurate because the packet states the subject property 
includes a backyard area of approximately 5,800 sqft, enclosed by a 4’ chain link fence.  Mr. Ingram 
asked how the fence height is determined.  He then proceeded to grab a four-foot ruler and stated 
that he measured the height of the subject property fence where it meets the neighboring fence, and 
it measured at 42 inches.  He does not care if the fence is 2 feet or 5 feet or if a fence is a requirement 
or not but the fence requirement has been addressed and factually misstated.  
 
Commissioner Whitson stated that it is listed under Staff Recommendation in the policy report that 
the fence needs to be 4 feet in height (inaudible as Mr. Ingram spoke over Commissioner Whitson). 
 
Mr. Ingram said that it is stated earlier that it is enclosed by that right now.  Mr. Ingram further stated 
he may drive around town to check the height on all the other fences that have special use permits.  
 
Mr. Ingram stated his next topic of concern are the legalities.  He and his wife checked the State’s 
online compliance search, and found that the applicants were listed as operating a daycare at their 
prior address of 823 Dakota since September 2020.  On August 14, 2023, they began operating their 
daycare at 1913 Choctaw; they closed on a Thursday and came in hot on Monday.  Mr. Ingram stated 
he filed an open records request for any special use permit issues for 823 Dakota for dates between 
June 1, 2020 through August 31, 2023.  Staff emailed Mr. Ingram stating no records found.  At a 
previous visit to the Planning Department, Mr. Ingram stated a staff member did a quick search for a 
special use permit at 823 Dakota and did not find any records.  He further stated the applicants went 
1,099 days without a special use permit because they operated a daycare at a previous location. 
 
Mr. Ingram stated State laws have a role in childcare centers.  Kansas License Application states they 
are responsible for meeting and maintaining compliance with all applicable childcare licensing laws 
and regulations at all times, and is under penalty of perjury.  Furthermore, Joy Bogart at the County 
reminds daycare applicants to contact the City, and KDHE requires an orientation to process the 
application.  The license from the State states that local codes and ordinances may prescribe other 
requirements for the legal operation of this facility.   
 
Mr. Ingram stated that in summary the increased and noncompliant traffic has changed the nature of 
the neighborhood, disturbing and endangering neighbors and adversely affecting property values 
because they have lost that traffic minimizing quality.  Mr. Ingram then stated he has two degrees in 
agricultural economics and a PhD in economic geography from the University of Kansas.  Has worked 
in analysis and has led analysis, managed analysis, and directed analysis his entire career; 30 years in 
the government, 20 plus years in the Army Reserves, and 12-year teaching economics at KCK.   
 
Mr. Ingram continued by stating a process contrary to codes being run that favors daycare businesses 
over Leavenworth citizens and neighborhoods, without regard to all specific location characteristics 
or substantive neighborhood input.  If they received input prior, they may not be at this point; may 
have been able to mitigate things.  Speaking directly to Ms. Jackson, applicant, Mr. Ingram stated that 
she talked to everyone but when he came over and talked to the Jacksons, not once was daycare 
mentioned to him, and he didn’t ask the Jackson’s about the daycare because he knew what was going 
on.  Even after the permit dropped so expeditiously, there was no engendering of goodwill.  And how 
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does Mr. Ingram know all these things, because the Jacksons have been open about everything on 
Facebook.   
 
Mr. Ingram stated he is here to offer the commissioners some help.  Speaking for himself and the 
neighbors he came to the meeting with, he recommends the Planning Commission table this issue in 
order to: 

 complete and correct the packet 

 address the unique qualities of this specific location to make an informed decision 

 substantively address value and how you have a better understanding and sense of our 
property than we do 

 determine effects on property value with a documented methodology, data and analysis that 
stands up to outside scrutiny  

 propose and enact reasonable mitigations to the traffic problem that has been created, 
beyond those that we have done or have authority to do 

 
Ashliegh Baker, 813 Cottonwood Dr., Lansing, stated the applicant has taken care of her three children 
when they went to A Deere Place Daycare.  Ms. Baker further stated she is a nurse at the Veterans 
Administration but knows that two or three of the parents that use the Jackson’s daycare work for 
the school district.  When talking about how this daycare benefits the neighborhood in any capacity, 
Ms. Baker takes care of the veterans that live in the subject neighborhood.  The teachers that use this 
daycare educate the children that live in this neighborhood.  This daycare very much affects the 
neighborhood, just as much as it affects the Jackson’s livelihood.  Ms. Baker does not know why a 
speed limit sign is not posted but believes one should be.   
 
Gordon Mein, 1101 S 2nd St., stated he has been a realtor in this area for 25 years.  The Jackson’s prior 
house at 823 Dakota sold for well above the listing price.  They spent over $15,000 on interior 
renovations on their new home at 1913 Choctaw.  This idea that property values are going to suffer 
because of a daycare in the neighborhood does not hold water.  Mr. Mein further stated there is 
empirical data out there called MLS.  He could provide numbers from 10 years ago to today. 
 
Chairman Homan stated MLS is for listings not sales. 
 
Mr. Mein stated it is for both. 
 
As an appraiser, Chairman Homan stated there is also age depreciation and functional obsolescence.  
Chairman Homan is more concerned with economic obsolescence, which means something outside 
the property that is causing loss in value to the property.  Mr. Ingram is trying to say a daycare center 
in his neighborhood is going to cause a loss in value to his property. 
 
Mr. Mein stated that did not happen at the prior daycare location. 
 
Chairman Homan stated it may not have affected the daycare property but what about if the property 
next door sold with a daycare center next to it.  You need to compare apples to apples not apples to 
pears.  (Inaudible:  Chairman Homan and Mr. Mein were speaking over each other). 
 
Ms. Hurley asked that the commissioners not debate with any of the public speakers.   
 
Mr. Mein restated no one knows what the market will do in 10 years.  He further stated that speeding 
is not just a problem on main streets but is also a problem in cul-de-sacs, and accidents can happen 
anywhere.  Believes that the special use permit is just so the City knows that there is a daycare at that 
location, and is not supposed to be an election type process where the Jacksons are voted out of the 
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village because they want to run a daycare, which is their livelihood.  Mr. Mein proceeded asking that 
if there is something in the paperwork that does not quite meet the requirement of a special use 
permit for a daycare that the commissioners will allow the applicants time to correct whatever they 
need to.   
 
Joyce Finley, 409 S 19th St., stated she does not know the applicants but they look like very nice people.  
Her complaint is with traffic.  Feels unsafe walking her dog down the street.  People are in a big hurry 
to get to their jobs.  Need to be more considerate of people who live in that area. 
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if the traffic problem is for several hours in the morning and in the 
afternoon, or is it like 30 minutes where it is really busy. 
 
Ms. Finley responded that she used to walk somewhere between 7:30 a.m. and 8:30 a.m. but no 
longer walks during that time anymore.  She continued stating that after 8:30 a.m. the traffic is fine.   
 
Chairman Homan asked if there is a sidewalk for walking her dog. 
 
Ms. Finley responded there is a sidewalk that is uneven but she does use the sidewalk. 
 
Janai Johnson, 110 Western St., stated she is one of the families that uses the daycare, and wants to 
speak to the value of the daycare being in the neighborhood.  Her son goes to David Brewer, and 
daughter to the daycare.  She is an educator at David Brewer and it is very convenient for all to be in 
a central location.  The Jacksons are wonderful people, and good caretakers.  If the main concern is 
traffic, maybe some traffic signs can be installed.  Ms. Johnson further stated she had to postpose 
returning to work for three months because she could not find daycare.  This daycare is greatly valued 
by all the parents using the daycare.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked what time she drops her daughter off at the daycare. 
 
Ms. Johnson responded between 7:00 a.m. to 7:30 a.m.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if she pulls into the driveway or parking in the cul-de-sac. 
 
Ms. Johnson stated she typically pulls into the driveway. 
 
Commissioner Stephens asked how many cars are typically there at this time. 
 
Ms. Johnson said one, maybe two. 
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if the other vehicles pull into the driveway or park on the cul-de-sac. 
 
Ms. Johnson responded that they pull into the driveway where there is room.  If the one additional 
vehicle is there, they try to pull along the curb so they are not blocking anybody trying to leave or 
come in.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if it becomes kind of tetris when there are three or four cars there. 
 
Ms. Johnson stated she has not experienced that.   
 
Becky Ritchey, 1817 Choctaw St., stated she has nothing against the Jacksons or the families using 
their daycare.  Her issue is the traffic, and speeding being the major issue.  This is a dead-end street 
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in a small community.  She is very alarmed about people speeding with kids in the car.  In the nine 
years she has lived in this area, there has not been one accident on South 19th Street or Choctaw 
Street.  
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if it is a constant fear of cars driving through that area too fast, or if it 
is predictable on when that occurs.  
 
Ms. Ritchey responded it is not constant, and occurs during drop-off and pick-up times for about 1 to 
2 hours.  She does not hate kids but thinks people need to comply with the law.  She stated she drove 
down that street going too fast, and a couple neighbors unhappily looked at her.  Since then she does 
not speed in that area.  If speeding is going to be an issue maybe the speed limit can be lowered  or 
install some sort of traffic calming device.   
 
Clayton Darby, 1901 Choctaw, stated he is the corner house on the southwest side, and gets a 
firsthand view on what goes on at that intersection, which includes people crossing through his front 
yard, which he has taken measures to prevent cars driving through the corner of his yard.  He knew a 
daycare was moving into the neighborhood when he saw a truckload of children’s equipment.  There 
has been changing in the traffic, to include hotspots during the pickup and drop-off times.  Another 
concern is that the road is not plowed in the winter because it is not an emergency route.  Will this be 
an issue come wintertime?  Mr. Darby further stated he supports the Jackson’s on whatever they 
choose to do for a living but wants to point out they have a mutual problem in this small neighborhood 
with an uptick in traffic.  Right now, the daycare is new but Mr. Darby believes somewhere there is a 
mutual benefit where everyone can make this work.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked about the possible damage to Mr. Darby’s property.   
 
Mr. Darby responded that if he does not park his truck close to the corner, then he gets a lot people 
speeding around that corner and driving through his yard.   
 
Erica Johnson, 1309 Ottawa St., stated she is a family of the daycare, with her 3-year old son going 
there since he was two months old.  The Jackson’s are great caretakers.  Ms. Johnson agrees that 
people speed, and people speed everywhere.  She believes more signage would be wonderful.  With 
that said, other people’s choices in speeding should not affect the Jackson’s business.  Typically, there 
are not issues with parking.  The daycare families are very close and communicate with each other so 
if need be, parents will park behind each other in the Jackson’s driveway rather than blocking a 
neighbor’s driveway.  There has been rare times where she had to park a little bit in front of 
somebody’s driveway, and in those rare cases, they try to be very quick and move out of the way.  Ms. 
Johnson also mentioned people walking their dogs in the streets even though there are sidewalks to 
walk on.   
 
Bonnie Ingram, 1908 Choctaw, stated traffic has been a big problem.  Daycare parents will leave their 
vehicles running for 5-15 minutes.  Ms. Ingram is angry because this business just popped in without 
notification this was going to happen.  Traffic is still her number one concern but the Special Use 
Permit process has been turned on its head.  The Code requires that this happened before now.  We 
should not be here tonight discussing there is a traffic issue.  What has happened is that the Planning 
Department has decided to issue a de facto zoning change by allowing people to operate contrary to 
code.  The residents of this micro community feel like they have been cut out of this whole process.  
Ms. Ingram further stated it is the daycare parents who are driving recklessly on their streets, and 
don’t seem to have any regard for the neighborhood children.  Retirees have older knees, and do not 
walk on concrete without risking damage.  A lot of the neighbors do walk on the streets because it 
has been historically safe to do so.  Walking in the street is not against the law, and it should be safe 
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to do so in this neighborhood.  The whole idea of this zoning is to be sure that there is not a negative 
effect on the neighborhood.  The negative effect for them has been that the daycare parent’s cars 
coming into their neighborhood has made it less safe.  Ms. Ingram stated she understands there is a 
two week period after this meeting to protest this board’s decision, and there will be a lot of stuff that 
comes in.   
 
With no one else from the public wishing to speak, Chairman Homan closed the public hearing, and 
called for discussion among the commissioners.        
 
Ms. Hurley stated to address a few issues, in terms of procedures, as with any code violation that our 
staff becomes aware of, whether it is through code enforcement activities, a property maintenance 
violation or a use issue where something is operating where is should not be, we do give property 
owners a chance to remedy the violation.  Staff notifies the property owners once we become aware 
of the violation, giving a certain timeframe in which remediation steps need to be taken.  As long as 
those steps are taken within that time, staff will continue to work with those property owners.  This 
has happened before, and there are probably home daycares operating that staff is unaware of.  Staff 
works closely with the county office that does the licensing for the State, and we certainly ask that 
they direct their daycare operators to come to the City because we do have the Special Use Permit 
requirement; however, that does not always happen.  The county office usually direct folks to our 
department but genuinely there are a number of daycare operators who do not know there is an 
additional requirement on top of the State requirements.  Unless staff becomes aware of that either 
by our code enforcement officers seeing it or a neighbor notifying us, we are not going to know.  
Typically what has happened when we have been informed by someone, is that we will go out to take 
a look and cannot even tell that there is a daycare operating just by visibly inspecting.  However, we 
will always send a letter to the property owners informing them of what has been reported, and 
request the property owners to contact us to talk about next steps.  That is what happened in this 
case, and the Jacksons contacted our office immediately.  Ms. Hurley further stated it is not the policy 
of the City to shut down someone’s business, their livelihood, as long as they are taking steps to 
remedy a situation.  If something were to come in, go through the process, and ultimately get denied 
by the City Commission, at that point there would be enforcement actions taken.   
 
Ms. Hurley further stated in terms of the Jackson’s previous location, obviously the City was unaware 
that a daycare had been operating there, and the Jacksons had apparently never been informed by 
the county or the State that they needed to contact the City to get a Special Use Permit.  This speaks 
to neighbors at the daycare’s previous location never had a complaint, and never contacted the City 
with any concerns.  So again, the City would not know a daycare was operating at the prior location 
on Dakota Street.   
 
Ms. Hurley stated in terms of individuals requesting information about a property that is not theirs, 
and does not have a public application on it currently, that is an open records request per State 
Statute.  Property owners cannot get private information about another property that they do not 
own, which is why the gentleman who spoke earlier was directed to our City Clerk’s Office to make 
the Open Records Request about the separate property on Dakota Street.   
 
Ms. Hurley further stated it sounds like most of the concerns heard tonight are with traffic.  Staff had 
not heard anything from our Police Department but it sounds like someone has been in contact with 
the Police Department, and the PD may have a speed trailer or something of the sort set up in the 
neighborhood.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if there is an official traffic study being conducted in the neighborhood. 
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Ms. Hurley responded that she will have to check on this because this is the first she has heard about 
it.  The Ingram’s had come in to our department to speak with us.  We have received no other 
communication, calls, letters, emails, etc. from any other residents.  Before tonight, we were unaware 
of any concerns other than what the Ingram’s had expressed to us.  If staff had heard any of these 
concerns, we would have checked with the Police Department.  Anything about additional signage or 
traffic calming are strictly decisions for the Police Department and Public Works Department.  All 
signage has to go through the Police Department, and they are very specific in their requirements as 
to what signage can be placed where and under what conditions.  That is not for the Planning 
Department or this body to decide.  In terms of any physical traffic calming, like a speed table or 
something of the sort, would be a Public Works decision.   
 
Commissioner Neeland stated she feels like quality of life should be added to what the neighbor’s 
main concerns were.  They feel like their quality of life is diminished.   
 
Commissioner Whitson stated more information needs to be provided about the traffic study, and 
how a home is valued because there are so many interpretations with that.   
 
Ms. Hurley responded that nationwide research has shown that home daycare businesses do not 
overall decrease the value of property in neighborhoods.  This is well established research-based 
information.  Staff has no indication that property values have declined in other neighborhoods where 
there are home daycares or other home occupations.   
 
Commissioner Whitson stated it sounds like a process of elimination.  The applicants were not aware 
of some codes but now that they are aware, they are working on fixing them.  There are statistics 
showing that possibly home values are not affected, and then there is quality of life and the traffic 
concern.  Maybe this needs to be tabled to find out if it goes to Public Works on the signage, and to 
look at the data from the traffic report.     
 
Commissioner Neeland asked what should have happened because she has been approached at her 
own house by letter and by people about someone wanting to operate a daycare in her neighborhood, 
and they went through this exact process.  Everyone in the neighborhood came to the public hearing 
and said their peace, and there is not a daycare there.   
 
Ms. Hurley responded that there is no State or City requirement that a property owner preemptively 
approach neighbors about their plans to open a daycare.  The statutory requirement is that once the 
application is made that the City provide notification to property owners within 200 feet of the subject 
property, which was done.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if the daycare owners would have applied for the Special Use Permit 
before starting their daycare, would anything have changed in terms of the process. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded in the negative, stating the owners of the daycare would have been told they 
need to apply for the Special Use Permit, they would have made application, staff would have 
provided notice to property owners within 200 feet, and the request would have come before this 
board.  It would have been the same process.  
 
Commissioner Neeland stated that she agrees with Mr. Ingram in that some of the language wasn’t 
exact, and maybe slightly misleading.  She agrees that the issue should be tabled.  
 
Commissioner Whitson stated she feels there is some unfinished business. 
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Commissioner Stephens stated that now that it has been brought up that the applicants are operating 
without a Special Use Permit, and if this board tables this item until the next meeting, that means 
essentially this board is forcing them to operate without a Special Use Permit, which is an issue that 
has been brought up by the neighbors. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded it is the City’s process that if a property owner, for whatever the violation is, is 
taking steps to remediate that violation that the City is not going to shut down their business or take 
them to court.  If it is the decision of the Planning Commission to table the issue to the December 
meeting, staff asks for very specific information that the board wants to be provided at the December 
meeting.   
 
With no further questions from the commissioners, Commissioner Stephens moved to table the issue 
to the December Planning Commission meeting for additional information from the Police 
Department on the traffic study and from Public Works on potential signage and traffic calming 
measures, seconded by Commissioner Whitson, and passed by a vote of 4-0.    
 
Commissioner Neeland would like someone of authority to measure the fence since that was also an 
issue that was brought up. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded 4 feet is a standard fence height.  When a fence application is made and the 
fence is installed, staff does not go on private property to measure a fence after it has been installed.  
It is highly likely that fences are going to be a few inches off when they are installed just due to changes 
in grade.  
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if a special use permit changes the characteristics of a neighborhood. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded that the purpose of a special use permit is that it could.  With any zoning district 
and any use there are uses that are permitted by right in a zoning district, whether it is single-family, 
commercial, office, etc., and there are a number of uses that are permitted with issuance of a special 
use permit.  Those will be uses that could be compatible in a certain zoning district depending on the 
specific use or operation, or it may not be.  Those are uses that warrant a little bit of extra 
consideration.  With a single-family zoning district, the recognition is that a homebased occupation is 
a business whether it is a daycare or some other homebased occupation, such as small engine repair, 
which requires a special use permit.  There are uses that may be appropriate for certain locations or  
they may not be appropriate, and that is why a special use permit is required to get that extra level of 
review by staff, the Planning Commission, and the City Commission, instead of just allowing the use 
by right.   
 

2. 2023-29 SUP – 2805 2ND AVENUE 
Conduct a public hearing for Case No. 2023-29 SUP – 2805 2nd Avenue.  The applicant is requesting 
a Special Use Permit to allow a government facility (Fire Station) to operate in the R-MF, Multiple 
Family Residential District, zoning district, located at 2805 2nd Avenue.  Government facilities are 
allowed in the R-MF zoning district with the issuance of a Special Use Permit. 

 
Chairman Homan called for the staff report. 
 
Planning Director Julie Hurley stated the applicant, City of Leavenworth, is requesting a Special Use 
Permit to allow a government facility in the R-MF (Multiple Family Residential District) zoning district, 
located at 2805 2nd Avenue.  The property is occupied by Fire Station 3, which was constructed in the 
1960’s and is currently scheduled to be replaced with a new Fire Station facility on the same site in 
2024.  Government facilities are allowed in the R-MF district with approval of a Special Use Permit. 
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The existing fire station facility is considered a nonconforming use, as there is no existing Special Use 
Permit.  Replacement of the facility requires the approval of a Special Use Permit.  Per section 1.05 of 
the adopted Development Regulations: 
 

Any lawfully existing nonconforming use of part or all of a structure or any lawfully existing 
nonconforming use of land, not involving a structure or only involving a structure which is 
accessory to such use or land, may be continued, so long as otherwise lawful. 

 
Section 1.05 of the Development Regulations also states in regards to nonconforming uses: 
 

If a structure devoted to a nonconforming use is damaged or destroyed by more than fifty 
percent (50%) of its fair market value, such building shall not be restored if the use of such 
building is not in conformance with the regulations of the zoning district in which it is located. 

 
The Development Review Committee reviewed the site plan and building elevations associated with 
the new fire station facility on October 19, 2023.  Items related to sewer, access, and setbacks were 
discussed, and will be addressed to meet all applicable requirements at the time of building permit. 
 
COMMISSION FINDINGS 

The Commission may recommend issuance of a special use permit whenever it finds that: 
 

1. The proposed special use complies with all applicable provisions of this ordinance. 

Staff believes that this application complies with all provisions of City of Leavenworth Development 
Regulations. 

 
2. The proposed special use at the specified location will contribute to and promote the economic 

development, welfare or convenience of the public. 

This property has functioned as a fire station since the 1960’s, providing a vital service to the welfare 
of the public. 

 
3. The special use will not cause substantial injury to the value of other property in the neighborhood 

in which it is located. 

Staff does not feel that the use will cause any substantial injury to the value of other property in the 
neighborhood. 

 
4. The location and size of the special use, the nature and intensity of the operation involved in or 

conducted in connection with it, and the location of the site with respect to streets giving access to 
it are such that the special use will not dominate the immediate neighborhood so as to prevent 
development and use of neighboring property in accordance with the applicable zoning district 
regulations. 

The proposed new fire station facility will be largely similar in size, scale and placement to the existing 
facility, and will not cause any substantial impact to the surrounding neighborhood.  
 

Notification was sent to property owners within 200’ of the subject property, as required by Kansas Statue.  
Since notifications were mailed, staff has received no comments or inquiries regarding the proposed Special 
Use Permit. 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 
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Staff recommends approval of the Special Use Permit request based on the analysis and findings 
included herein. 

ACTION/OPTIONS: 

 Motion, based upon findings as stated and conditions as presented, to recommend approval to the City 
Commission with included conditions 

 Motion, based upon findings as stated and conditions as presented, to recommend denial to the City 
Commission 

 Table the issue for additional information/consideration 
 
Chairman Homan called for questions from the commissioners about the staff report. 
 
Commissioner Neeland asked if the fire station will be closed. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded the fire station will be down for a period of time while it is being rebuilt. 
 
Jody Kaaz, Kaaz Construction, stated the existing firehouse will operate out of fire station one or two 
during construction of the new building.  The project will take about a year to complete. 
 
Chairman Homan asked if the new building will be in the floodplain. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded that the building will not be in the floodplain.  The right-of-way is huge, and 
most of the floodplain falls within the right-of-way. 
 
With no further questions about the staff report, Chairman Homan opened the public hearing.  With 
no one wishing to speak, Chairman Homan closed the public hearing and called for a motion.  
Commissioner Whitson moved to recommend approval of the Special Use Permit to the City 
Commission based on the findings as stated and conditions as presented, seconded by Commissioner 
Stephens, and approved 4-0.  
 

3. 2023-31 SUP – 2103 METROPOLITAN AVENUE 
Conduct a public hearing for Case No. 2023-31 SUP – 2103 Metropolitan Avenue.  The applicant 
is requesting a Special Use Permit to allow the operation of an Assisted Living Facility in an R1-9, 
Medium Density Single Family Residential District, zoning district, located at 2103 Metropolitan 
Avenue.  Assisted Living Facilities are allowed in the R1-9 zoning district with the issuance of a 
Special Use Permit. 

 
Chairman Homan called for the staff report. 
 
City Planner Bethany Falvey stated the applicant, Robyn Smith of Peace At Heart Senior Living LLC, is 
requesting a Special Use Permit to allow the operation of an Assisted Living Facility at 2103 
Metropolitan Avenue in an existing building on the property.  The property is currently zoned R1-9, 
Medium Density Single Family Residential District.  The adopted Development Regulations defines an 
Assisted Living Facility as: 
 

Facilities which provide residents with supervision or assistance with activities of daily living; 
coordination of services by outside health care providers; and monitoring of resident activities 
to help ensure their health, safety, and wellbeing. 

 
Assisted Living Facilities are allowed in the R1-9 zoning district with issuance of a Special Use Permit. 
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Peace at Heart Home Care Services LLC is currently a licensed Home Health agency through the State 
of Kansas and looking to expand service operations.  The Assisted Living Facility will have up to 6 
residents and 1-2 staff on the premises at one time. 
 
COMMISSION FINDINGS 

The Commission may recommend issuance of a special use permit whenever it finds that: 
 

1. The proposed special use complies with all applicable provisions of this ordinance. 

Staff believes that this application complies with all provisions of City of Leavenworth Development 
Regulations. 

 
2. The proposed special use at the specified location will contribute to and promote the economic 

development, welfare or convenience of the public. 

There is a current need within the community for Assisted Living Facility uses.  The proposed facility 
will provide primarily seniors cooking, cleaning, ADLs (Activities of Daily Living), and activities to its 
residents.  It will help to improve the overall wellbeing of the residents.  

 
3. The special use will not cause substantial injury to the value of other property in the neighborhood 

in which it is located. 

Staff does not feel that the use will cause any substantial injury to the value of other property in the 
neighborhood. 

 
4. The location and size of the special use, the nature and intensity of the operation involved in or 

conducted in connection with it, and the location of the site with respect to streets giving access to 
it are such that the special use will not dominate the immediate neighborhood so as to prevent 
development and use of neighboring property in accordance with the applicable zoning district 
regulations. 

No new structures or building modifications are proposed as part of this special use permit.  The 
property will continue to look and function as it currently does.  
 

Notification was sent to property owners within 200’ of the subject property, as required by Kansas Statue.  
Since notifications were mailed, staff has received no comments or inquiries.  

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff recommends approval of the Special Use Permit request based on the analysis and findings 
included herein, subject to the following conditions: 

1. Obtain an active registration of an Assisted Living Facility with the State of Kansas. 
 
Failure to maintain compliance with all conditions shall result in revocation of the Special Use Permit. 

ACTION/OPTIONS: 

 Motion, based upon findings as stated and conditions as presented, to recommend approval to the City 
Commission with included conditions. 

 Motion, based upon findings as stated and conditions as presented, to recommend denial to the City 
Commission 

 Table the issue for additional information/consideration 
 
Chairman Homan asked what level of assisted living is this since there are only two employees, and is 
it a 24 hour assisted living facility.   
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Ms. Falvey responded it is a 24 hour facility for up to six residents.  
Ms. Hurley stated staff is not sure what classification that State uses but the business owner would 
need to get whatever required licensing from the State in order to operate at the level they are 
proposing.   
 
Commissioner Whitson stated the application has the lessee listed as Robyn Smith – Peace at Heart 
Senior Living, LLC but the property owner’s name is different. 
 
Ms. Hurley stated the lessee does not own the building but will be leasing the building and operating 
the business. The owner of the property is the one who is required to apply for a special use permit. 
 
Commissioner Stephens asked then who is responsible for compliance. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded that the owner of the property is responsible for ensuring compliance.  Even 
though this property is being rented, the owner of the property is responsible for making sure the 
property stays in compliance with all city laws and regulations. 
 
Commissioner Whitson asked if there is adequate parking for visitors since this facility houses up to 
six residents plus two employees. 
 
Ms. Hurley stated the property has a deep driveway but the business owner is here to answer 
questions as well.   
 
Commissioner Neeland stated when she looked up this property, there was an apartment A listed.  Is 
there a separate apartment inside the primary dwelling or is it referring to the building in the back. 
 
Ms. Hurley stated a previous owner had built the structure in the rear as an accessory dwelling unit 
but that never went forward.  The accessory structure meets all building codes to operate it as an 
accessory dwelling unit but it would need a special use permit to do so, and the project not got to that 
point.  Ms. Hurley further stated It is staff’s understanding that the applicant does not plan on having 
their residents living in that detached building out back. 
 
Robyn Smith, applicant and owner of Peace at Heart Senior Living, stated they are taking their steps 
to get their licensure, and have already passed their inspection.  Through the inspection process, they 
are approved to have 12 residents in the first portion of the home; however, they will not have 12 
residents living at the property.  The upstairs bedroom will be considered a Home Plus Assisted Living, 
which will be a semi-private room that can house 1-3 residents.  The rest of the dwelling of the home 
did not meet the qualifications to have additional residents to live there.  Individuals may attend day 
services, and visitors are welcome during business hours.  The detached unit in the back also passed 
inspection for the State of Kansas and met KDHE requirements.  This unit will be used for additional 
business operations, storage, and adult day-stay program.   
 
Commissioner Whitson asked if they will be accepting Medicaid patients. 
 
Ms. Smith responded in the negative. 
 
Chairman Homan asked if the building in the back will or will not have residents. 
 
Ms. Smith stated they have been approved to operate an adult day-stay program in the detached 
building with a maximum of 10 participants.  The adult day-stay program can operate in the front 
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portion of the main dwelling as well.  The adult day-stay program is like an adult daycare for daytime 
activities but these participants will not be living in the detached unit.   
Chairman Homan asked for clarity that three residents will be living in the main dwelling. 
 
Ms. Smith stated that a maximum of three residents can live in the main dwelling for a Home Plus.  
There are two other bedrooms downstairs in the main dwelling that they are approved to allow for 
someone who wanted independent living (private pay).  The Home Plus would be the section that 
would receive assisted living and services.  The reason for the different services provided in different 
areas of the main structure are that the windows in the lower portion of the home are not fire code 
compliant.  For the Home Plus Assisted Living, the State of Kansas requires that the bedrooms be at 
ground level.   
 
Commissioner Whitson asked if the applicants will be there at the subject property as well. 
 
Ms. Smith responded in the negative  but further stated  there will be 24-hour care for the individuals 
who are under the Home Plus Assisted Living Program.  Shifts will either be three 8-hour shifts or two 
12-hour shifts for staff so there will only be one or two staff members working at a time.  During 
business hours, you may see Physical Therapists coming in and out, Walmart delivering groceries, 
medications being delivered, etc.  
 
Chairman Homan asked if there will be a nurse on-call. 
 
Ms. Smith responded in the affirmative.  
 
Commissioner Whitson asked if the lease agreement with the property owner is a one-year lease with 
the option to renew. 
 
Ms. Smith responded in the affirmative.   
 
Commissioner Whitson asked what happens if the property owner sells the property or does not want 
to lease the property anymore. 
 
Ms. Smith stated they are given adequate amount of information of any plans pertaining to the 
property, which gives them time to relocate.   
 
With no further questions about the staff report or for the applicants, Chairman Homan opened the 
public hearing. 
 
Larry Hammer, 2021 Metropolitan – Household of Faith, stated he is not for or against the special use 
permit.  His concern is with traffic coming over the crest of hill on Metropolitan heading toward 20th 
Street.  He has had vehicles on his rear bumper immediately after pulling out of the church parking 
lot.  Mr. Hammer also asked if the current water and sewer pipes will support the proposed use with 
the additional people at the subject property.   
 
Commissioner Stephens asked staff if utilities were considered as part of the special use permit. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded in the negative stating the capacity of the sewer or utilities in general were not 
looked at. 
 
Commissioner Whitson asked if the number of residents allowed to live at the subject property was 
six.   
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Ms. Smith stated she applied for six residents originally but since then the inspection has come back, 
and they are approved for three assisted living residents in the Home Plus portion of the residence.  
However, the State of Kansas has approved independent living in the other two bedrooms, if the 
applicant chooses to have that as well.  Therefore, the maximum number of residents allowed would 
be five.  The maximum number could be six if a husband and wife move in. 
Commissioner Stephens asked about the outpatient adult daycare traffic. 
 
Ms. Smith stated that is usually one physical therapist if the resident is requiring physical therapy.  If 
a resident is requiring physical therapy or occupational therapy, it typically is only one to two visits a 
week from a physical therapist or occupational therapist for an hour per each visit.   
 
Chairman Homan asked for clarification that all of this is based on the applicants receiving their license 
from the State. 
 
Ms. Smith responded in the affirmative. 
 
With no one else wishing to speak, Chairman Homan closed the public hearing and called for a motion.  
Commissioner Stephens moved to recommend approved to the City Commission based on the 
findings as stated, and the condition that the applicant obtain an active registration of an Assisted 
Living Facility with the State of Kansas, to recommend approval of the Special Use Permit to allow an 
Assisted Living Facility in the R1-9 zoning district to the City Commission, seconded by Commissioner 
Whitson and approved by a vote of 4-0.   
 

4. 2023-30 TXT – TEXT AMENDMENTS 
Preliminary review of potential amendments to the adopted Development Regulations. 

 
Chairman Homan called for the staff report. 
 
Planning Director Julie Hurley stated the Development Regulations were adopted by the City 
Commission in June, 2016 after a year-long comprehensive update process.  Through the daily use of 
the Regulations by staff, minor items arise that may necessitate possible updating.  An annual review 
and update of the Development Regulations takes place in order to ensure that they remain up to 
date and comprehensive. 
 
A number of the proposed changes involve correcting typos and clarifying language or procedures, in 
addition to more substantive changes.  The following sections have been identified for update and 
are provided for informational purposes and discussion: 
 
 Article 1; General Provisions 

 Remove language requiring specific publishing date of updated zoning regulations 
and amendments, as this update process is completed at varying times throughout 
the year and current regulations are available at all times. 

 
Article 2; Applications & Procedures 

 Add language requiring applicant to provide City with 2 full sized copies of all recorded 
plats. 

 
Article 4; Zoning Districts & Standards 
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 Add language clarifying that the width of right-of-way cannot be counted towards lot 
frontage requirements for parcels abutting a dead end street. 

 Add language allowing for 3 detached accessory structures on parcels 2 acres or 
larger. 

 Add setback requirements for pools. 

 Bring requirements for home occupation signage into alignment with requirements 
as laid out in sign code. 

Article 5; Access & Parking 

 Add language allowing solid surface paving stones to be used for single-family 
residential driveways. 

 
Article 6; Landscape & Site Design 

 Bring requirements for pools in line with building code standards. 
 

Article 7; Design Standards 

 Clarify language regarding maximum width of driveways for single family residential 
properties. 

 
Article 8; Signs 

 Update language regarding computation of area of multi-faced signs. 

 Include maximum allowable size for directional signage. 

 Add language to allow for freestanding sign for multi-family residential communities. 

 Add language to allow for wall signage for tenant that may not share an exterior wall. 
 

Article 9; Historic Preservation 

 Remove section regarding variances. 
 

Article 10; Supplemental Standards 

 Clarify and make consistent language regarding Solar Energy standards. 
 

Article 12; Definitions 

 Revise definitions of “Dwelling, Modular Home” and “Manufactured Home” to 
provide distinction between the two. 

 Revise definition of “Shelter Home”. 

 Revise definition of “Sign Refacing”. 
 

Appendix A; Use Table 

 Include that “Dwelling, Multi-Family” is permitted in CBD 
 
ACTION/OPTIONS: 
No formal action required at this time.  Upon conclusion of discussion by Planning Commission, a 
public hearing will be set for the proposed text amendments at the next regularly scheduled Planning 
Commission meeting, as provided for in section 2.01 of the Development Regulations.  
 
Commissioner Stephens asked if the requirement for a Special Use Permit for nonconforming 
duplexes located in single-family residential zoning districts will be included in the text amendments. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded in the negative stating she is working with the City Attorney on that issue.  
Generally, it is not good practice to give blanket variances.  In terms of allowing two-family dwellings 
by right in single-family residential zoning districts, is not proposed to be changed.   
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Referring to Article 5, Chairman Homan asked if there are requirements on type of paving stones used 
to single-family residential properties. 
 
Ms. Hurley responded that currently there are no requirements.  However, what is likely to happen is 
that there will be a requirement that if you choose to use paving stones that it would need to be 
approved by our Public Works Department, since those technologies change quickly.   
 
 
OTHER BUSINESS: 
 
With no other business, Ms. Hurley stated there are a few items on the agenda for the December meeting.   

Chairman Homan adjourned the meeting at 8:21 p.m. 

Minutes taken by Planning Assistant Michelle Baragary. 

 




















































